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Gwent Public Services Board

9th Business Meeting – 13:00 Thursday 25th April 2024
Notes of Meeting


Present:

	Name
	Organisation represented

	Cllr Sean Morgan
	Caerphilly County Borough Council (Chair)

	Dave Street
	Caerphilly County Borough Council

	Cllr Stephen Thomas 
	Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council

	Damien McCann
	Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council

	Stephen Vickers
	Torfaen County Borough Council

	Cllr Joanne Gauden
	Torfaen County Borough Council

	Beverly Owen
	Newport City Council

	Cllr Jane Mudd
	Newport City Council

	Paul Matthews
	Monmouthshire County Council

	Ann Lloyd
	Aneurin Bevan University Health Board

	Tracy Daszkiewicz
	Aneurin Bevan University Health Board, Public Health

	Steve Morgan
	Natural Resources Wales

	Steve O’Connell
	South Wales Fire and Rescue Service

	Jeff Cuthbert
	Gwent Police and Crime Commissioner

	Pam Kelly
	Gwent Police

	Alison Palmer
	Gwent Association of Voluntary Organisations

	Louise Bright
	University of South Wales

	Anne Evans	
	Torfaen Voluntary Alliance

	Diane Dunning
	Welsh Government 

	
	

	Observer
	

	Richard Mann
	United Welsh Housing Association

	Cllr Tommy Smith
	Blaenau Gwent County Borough Council

	
	

	In Attendance
	

	Kath Peters
	Caerphilly CBC

	Heather Pells
	Caerphilly CBC

	Sarah King
	Blaenau Gwent CBC

	Juliet Michael 
	NRW

	Carl Williams
	Gwent Police

	Sian Curley
	Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner for Gwent

	Janice Dent 
	Newport CC

	Sharran Lloyd
	Monmouthshire CBC

	Steve Honeywell
	Torfaen CBC

	Kate Williams
	Torfaen CBC

	Richard Jones
	Monmouthshire CBC

	Stuart Bourne
	ABUHB

	Heather Delonnette
	Caerphilly CBC

	Andrew Parker
	Blaenau Gwent CBC

	Kelly Hayes
	Torfaen CBC

	
	

	Speakers
	

	Lorna Hall
	WG

	Guy Browett
	WG

	Sarah Melkevik
	WG

	Ciaran Humphreys
	PHW

	Christian Heathcote-Elliot
	PHW



Apologies:
	Cllr Mary Ann Brocklesby
	Monmouthshire County Council

	Cllr Anthony Hunt represented by Cllr Joanne Gauden
	Torfaen CBC

	Nicola Prygodzicz
	Aneurin Bevan University Health Board

	Samuel Guy
	Future Generations Commissioners Office

	Amelia John
	WG

	Mark Cadwallader
	USW

	Mike Wyatt
	SWFRS

	Eryl Powell
	PHW

	Meghan Morris
	SWFRS





WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS AND APOLOGIES

The Chair welcomed everyone to the 9th meeting of the PSB.
Notes and Matters Arising from the meeting of the Gwent PSB on 14th December 2023 

The note of the previous meeting was agreed.

Heather Delonnette spoke to the previous actions which have all been carried out.  Richard Mann is joining the PSB today with a view to ascertain whether he will attend the PSB in future as the Housing Association representative.

The Community Safety Review recommendations have been deferred to the next PSB meeting due to the Police and Crime Commissioner elections taking place. 

Jeff Cuthbert stated that the Community Safety report was, in his view, business as usual and did not need to be deferred.  He stated that he is leaving post in two weeks and would have liked to have seen this taken forward before then.

Kathyn Peters explained that the request to check the implications for the pre-election period had come from Newport CC and that Caerphilly CBC had checked with their Monitoring Officer whose advice was the report should be deferred.

Carl Williams advised that the report has been agreed by all parties and is ready and it is solely because of the elections that it is not at today’s meeting. The report will be deferred to the next meeting.



JOINT STRATEGIC NEEDS ASSESSMENT (JSNA)– TRACY DASZKIEWICZ

Tracy Daszkiewicz presented the JSNA which informs public health by telling a story from a health and wider determinants of health perspective. It looks at the causes of poor health and wellbeing. Tracy stated that this has been well received across the partners and that there is funding to develop the JSNA further. 

Tracy demonstrated the operation of the JSNA tool and then opened a discussion of how the JSNA can help the PSB.

The JSNA contains information on population and deprivation on the regional Gwent level and at the Local Authority level.  She stated that it enables us to really drill down into the data. 
Population and deprivation - the JSNA provides population predictions which can be used to plan services.  
The JSNA enables us to really look at determinants and health inequalities, for example around housing, crime and environment as we know that good health happens outside health services, with issues like housing and a safe environment really affecting health and wellbeing.  

Tracy spoke about Vanguard approaches to violence against women and girls in a Newport pathfinder programme, which is looking at patterns and impacts of domestic violence.  In terms of Best Start in Life, domestic violence is a factor, and it is known that domestic violence leads to higher mental ill-health in families, as parents are not as emotionally available to their children.  It was therefore important not just to identify domestic violence from a criminal justice perspective, but also a social determinants of health perspective. She linked to housing issues explaining that if domestic violence is identified early enough the survivors may not become homeless and may be able to be housed within their local communities which can be important. She stated that this feels like a good area to focus upon. 

Cllr Morgan thanked Tracy and commented on the huge depth of information in the JSNA.
.
Steven Vickers welcomed the addition of the JSNA. It paints an in-depth picture that will help us to further understand what is happening at place and where we can focus.  He asked how the tool can help us to monitor progress against areas and help to guide us in terms of the activity we need to focus on

Tracy spoke of the art of the possible, and that there needs to be a discussion about how much we can build around this. The JSNA provides a way of doing well-being assessments at scale, and that there is a huge amount that can be automated and that tracing health conditions to health inequalities gives us the opportunity to enact interventions around that. 
We will be able to monitor performance and the performance of interventions, and that her goal is to work with local authorities as one size will not fit all, and we need to develop within context.  This is a partnership resource, and we would like to maximise it to full effect and chart the shift in the next five to ten years. 

Cllr Morgan stated how helpful this will be as we currently do snapshot assessments which go out of date. 

Cllr Thomas commented on how useful the tool and its ability to drill down will be. 

Jeff Cuthbert noted that more victims now seem willing to report domestic violence, especially since Covid and this is positive.  He talked of the importance of the Community Safety partnership in this context.   

Action
Cllr Morgan asked if the PSB wanted to adopt the JSNA.
Cllr Steve Thomas moved this motion and Ann Lloyd seconded it.   


[bookmark: _Hlk152669045][bookmark: _Hlk152666495]PRESENTATION FROM GSWAG ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE DELIVERY PLANS -– SARAH KING  

Kathryn Peters explained that this item has been pulled from the agenda within the past few days, due to concerns expressed among the local authority Chief Executives about the lack of tangible actions and that the draft delivery plan had not met the expectations of the PSB. 

Kathryn asked the PSB to remember that GSWAG colleagues had delivered the statutory well-being plan for the PSB, with the Marmot review layered on top of that and that there had then been a further refocus request from the PSB in October last year. Officers are doing their best to respond to requests however if the draft delivery plan is not meeting the needs of the PSB then it evidently needs to be reworked and requested that officers had some time to do this. She further explained that extensive collaboration and engagement work had been undertaken since the October request with workshops attended by some 200 people. The actions that were suggested by this work possibly needed to come to the fore a little more in draft plans and GSWAG accepted the constructive criticism of the Chief Executives in this respect. She explained that the Regional Scrutiny Committee had received the report positively but that possibly more work is needed on the presentation and the draft plan needs SMART actions.   
Steve Morgan gave huge thanks to the work of GSWAG on the report.  When he read it he thought it was an important step forward and was impressed with how the objectives were delivered and how the report was developed within the ways of working within the sustainable development duty in the Act.  He thought that we as a PSB need to recognise that, since December, we have not provided enough guidance on what we wanted. He thought the report was a big step in the right direction and showed a small number of tangible outcomes that we could have discussed.  The report was clear how it aligned with the Marmot principles and Building a Fairer Gwent.  He would have volunteered to lead the workstream on Climate Action, and that the work on delivering actions could have been developed through the steering groups as suggested.  

Steve that, in light of pulling the report from today’s agenda, the PSB needs to give GSWAG a really clear steer and to work with GSWAG to get this over the line as soon as possible. 

Beverly Owen agreed that GSWAG had done sterling work and supported the work to finalise the paper. 

Steve said that there was a lot of detail in the process that had been used to develop the draft was perhaps not clear in the paper. He would be happy join a Leadership Group to provide a further steer to GSWAG to finalise the paper. 

Ann Lloyd stated that the paper had been a very welcome step forward and looked forward to the next iteration.  She asked if we need leadership groups in the PSB and RPB to form a view on how we align our programmes so that they complement each other.  

Cllr Morgan said that this was a good idea.  Kathryn said this could be taken on board.  Kathryn stated that an extraordinary meeting of the PSB statutory lead officers and representatives of the RPB would be called to steer GSWAG to revise the paper. 

Steven Vickers  acknowledged all the hard work that had been done.  He acknowledged that the Chief Executives needed to get into the room to have that conversation and provide a steer to GSWAG.    

Action: 
Extraordinary meeting of the statutory members of the PSB to be called to provide a steer to GWSAG to revise the. 


SHAPING PLACES FOR WELLBEING IN WALES PROGRAMME -CHRISTIAN HEATHCOTE-ELLIOT – PUBLIC HEALTH WALES (PHW)_

Chrisitan Heathcote-Elliot and Ciaran Humphreys of PHW introduced the Shaping Places for Well-being in Wales programme, which is funded by the Health Foundation, and is a jointly designed programme with the Directors of Public Health as they try to grapple with complex challenges. It is a 3-year programme establishing national learning groups to support PSBs in delivering their well-being plans by taking a systems approach to understanding and managing complex challenges.
The systems approach helps to address ‘wicked’ or complex issues and helps to think about the roles we play, the challenges and consequences.

The purpose of the Shaping Places programme is to support the PSB to take a systematic approach and to learn from its application. 
 
The Shaping Places programme focuses on three central themes:
1. Nature and climate emergency
2. Poverty
3. Community Wellbeing

Three learning groups will be established around these themes and for 24 months the learning groups will receive tailored support to apply a systems framework and legacy planning approach, with a Community of Practice being developed as a legacy project. 

Paul Matthews asked for more detail on how the Shaping Places programme will help the PSB, as we already have a dense and evidence packed wellbeing assessment. 

Ciaran said it was really important that the programme does make a difference and is not just academic.  He said the programme is a space to reflect on where we will have the greatest impact and the positive and negative (and unintended) possible consequences of proposed interventions. He said the programme is about looking at the real practical effects, it helps to focus on where the influence is and where is the impact.

Paul said he was still not clear on the additionality of the programme.  He said the biggest limiting factor we have is time and energy, so where can we best spend our time and energy is what the PSB needs to consider.  

Action
It was agreed that the 12 officers supporting the PSB who would be on the programme would look at two of the thematic areas.

Cllr. Thomas moved the motion and Steve Morgan seconded it.


5. GYPSY, ROMA AND TRAVELLER TRANSIT SITES - LORNA HALL (DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF EQUALITIES AND HUMAN RIGHTS) AND SARAH MELKEVIK (HEAD OF RACE, FAITH, BELIEF AND GYPSY, ROMA AND TRAVELLER COMMUNITY)


Sarah stated that there are no openly available transit sites in Wales and that gypsies and travellers have no lawful place to pitch caravans.  There is a commitment in the Anti-Racist Wales strategy to provide transit sites.  There is a need to follow the evidence of where sites are needed in this complex area.  There have been differing responses from local authorities and from consultation with gypsy and traveller communities about the need for transit sites. 

Feedback from local authorities to the Welsh Government has been that there is a need for more evidence on travel patterns in and out of Wales, on cultural dates within gypsy and traveller calendars and on locations that gypsy and traveller communities would want to access.     

Sarah asked if there have been any discussions on transit sites on a regional level in Gwent.

Cllr. Morgan replied that there have been no discussions on a regional level.

Cllr. Thomas agreed that there is a need to know more about the gypsy and traveller communities needs from transit sites and welcomed the WG work on this.

Sarah said that on a human rights level gypsy and traveller people are pitching their homes in areas with no water and no facilities. Transit sites can provide these to families, but we need stronger work around the benefits of transit sites for gypsy and traveller communities and for the local area too.

Cllr Mudd said that the case for transit sites is recognised and that the impact on local services needs to be factored into planning sites as well.  She stated it is important that sites are created in areas that they will be used, given the investment that will be made in these sites.  

Paul said he was really open to this conversation. He said transit sites need to appear as part of Strategic Development plans. Monmouthshire CC are consulting on their’s in September and transit sites will not appear in this. He said he recognised that there was a WG budget that could be used for sites but that planning cycles would not enable access to this for transit sites.  

Sarah said that she appreciates that we need to get the process right and that we are still a way off Local Authorities being able to articulate what is needed from transit sites.

Cllr Gauden said that the South East Wales Planning group are on the cusp of commissioning a gypsy / traveller consultation, and that they have a gypsy champion. 

Cllr Morgan asked whether we had a calendar of where transit sites are needed as they seem to have in Europe. 

Sarah said we are a long way from having this understanding of the calendar of movement of gypsy and traveller communities and that a really comprehensive piece of work needs to be commissioned on this.  

The PSB thanked Welsh Government for the report and recognised that it was an area that need further work and updates.



6. TENURE OF CHAIR OF THE PSB AND VICE CHAIR – KATH PETERS

[bookmark: _Hlk152768582]Kathryn Peters said that the PSB is currently without a vice-chair. The role is an important one to add capacity to the roles the Chair is expected to be involved in outside of the formal meetings, for example regular meetings with Ministers and the Commissioner. She suggested that there is an email discussion after the meeting to receive representations on whether any member of the PSB would wish to be nominated.

Kathryn Peters also notified the PSB that Cllr Morgan’s tenure as Chair ends in December. This would be brought to the September meeting of the PSB. 

Cllr Mudd requested a paper is brought to the next PSB outlining what we agreed regarding the rotation of the meetings and associated administration. 

Cllr Morgan agreed.  He stated the tenure of the Chair is set and the secretariat sits with the Chair and it was agreed it would rotate every two years

Action
Kathryn Peters to bring a paper on the governance reminder of the PSB to the next meeting.
.
1. INFORMATION ITEMS AND OTHER BUSINESS (STANDING ITEM) 

WRITTEN UPDATE FROM LOCAL DELIVERY GROUPS

No comments from members. 

CLIMATE CHANGE RISK ASSESSMENT FRAMEWORK

The PSB was asked to support Newport Council’s Climate Change Funding Bid – Pathways to Resilience.  Newport will carry this out on behalf of the PSB.

Action
Cllr Thomas supported this and Steve Morgan seconded it.  


Cllr Morgan  thanked Jeff Cuthbert for his attendance at the PSB over the years and wished him the best for the future. 

Cllr Thomas also thanked Jeff for his support and service. 

Jeff C thanked the PSB for their thanks of him, and said that he believed strongly in the good the PSB could do.  

Carl Williams seconded this.  

Carl Williams also said that our thoughts are with the school in Carmarthenshire. He said, following this incident, that the Local Resilience Forum is looking at the preparedness guidance that is in place for schools.  


NEXT MEETING, DRAFT AGENDA 

The next meeting was scheduled for 20th June 2024 @ 13:00pm via MS Teams – 


Action Summary

	Agenda Item 

	Action detail
	Responsible

	2
	Extraordinary meeting of the statutory members of the PSB to be called to provide a steer to GWSAG to revise the paper
	Heather Pells

	6
	PSB Governance paper

	Kath Peters
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